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"I entered literary life as a meteor, and I shall leave it like a
thunderbolt." These words of Maupassant to Jose Maria de Heredia on
the occasion of a memorable meeting are, in spite of their morbid
solemnity, not an inexact summing up of the brief career during
which, for ten years, the writer, by turns undaunted and sorrowful,
with the fertility of a master hand produced poetry, novels,
romances and travels, only to sink prematurely into the abyss of
madness and death. . . . .





In the month of April, 1880, an article appeared in the "Le
Gaulois" announcing the publication of the Soirees de Medan. It was
signed by a name as yet unknown: Guy de Maupassant. After a
juvenile diatribe against romanticism and a passionate attack on
languorous literature, the writer extolled the study of real life,
and announced the publication of the new work. It was picturesque
and charming. In the quiet of evening, on an island, in the Seine,
beneath poplars instead of the Neapolitan cypresses dear to the
friends of Boccaccio, amid the continuous murmur of the valley, and
no longer to the sound of the Pyrennean streams that murmured a
faint accompaniment to the tales of Marguerite's cavaliers, the
master and his disciples took turns in narrating some striking or
pathetic episode of the war. And the issue, in collaboration, of
these tales in one volume, in which the master jostled elbows with
his pupils, took on the appearance of a manifesto, the tone of a
challenge, or the utterance of a creed.





In fact, however, the beginnings had been much more simple, and
they had confined themselves, beneath the trees of Medan, to
deciding on a general title for the work. Zola had contributed the
manuscript of the "Attaque du Moulin," and it was at Maupassant's
house that the five young men gave in their contributions. Each one
read his story, Maupassant being the last. When he had finished
Boule de Suif, with a spontaneous impulse, with an emotion they
never forgot, filled with enthusiasm at this revelation, they all
rose and, without superfluous words, acclaimed him as a
master.





He undertook to write the article for the Gaulois and, in
cooperation with his friends, he worded it in the terms with which
we are familiar, amplifying and embellishing it, yielding to an
inborn taste for mystification which his youth rendered excusable.
The essential point, he said, is to "unmoor" criticism.





It was unmoored. The following day Wolff wrote a polemical
dissertation in the Figaro and carried away his colleagues. The
volume was a brilliant success, thanks to Boule de Suif. Despite
the novelty, the honesty of effort, on the part of all, no mention
was made of the other stories. Relegated to the second rank, they
passed without notice. From his first battle, Maupassant was master
of the field in literature.





At once the entire press took him up and said what was appropriate
regarding the budding celebrity. Biographers and reporters sought
information concerning his life. As it was very simple and
perfectly straightforward, they resorted to invention. And thus it
is that at the present day Maupassant appears to us like one of
those ancient heroes whose origin and death are veiled in
mystery.





I will not dwell on Guy de Maupassant's younger days. His
relatives, his old friends, he himself, here and there in his
works, have furnished us in their letters enough valuable
revelations and touching remembrances of the years preceding his
literary debut. His worthy biographer, H. Edouard Maynial, after
collecting intelligently all the writings, condensing and comparing
them, has been able to give us some definite information regarding
that early period.





I will simply recall that he was born on the 5th of August, 1850,
near Dieppe, in the castle of Miromesnil which he describes in Une
Vie. . . .





Maupassant, like Flaubert, was a Norman, through his mother, and
through his place of birth he belonged to that strange and
adventurous race, whose heroic and long voyages on tramp trading
ships he liked to recall. And just as the author of "Education
sentimentale" seems to have inherited in the paternal line the
shrewd realism of Champagne, so de Maupassant appears to have
inherited from his Lorraine ancestors their indestructible
discipline and cold lucidity.





His childhood was passed at Etretat, his beautiful childhood; it
was there that his instincts were awakened in the unfoldment of his
prehistoric soul. Years went by in an ecstasy of physical
happiness. The delight of running at full speed through fields of
gorse, the charm of voyages of discovery in hollows and ravines,
games beneath the dark hedges, a passion for going to sea with the
fishermen and, on nights when there was no moon, for dreaming on
their boats of imaginary voyages.





Mme. de Maupassant, who had guided her son's early reading, and had
gazed with him at the sublime spectacle of nature, put, off as long
as possible the hour of separation. One day, however, she had to
take the child to the little seminary at Yvetot. Later, he became a
student at the college at Rouen, and became a literary
correspondent of Louis Bouilhet. It was at the latter's house on
those Sundays in winter when the Norman rain drowned the sound of
the bells and dashed against the window panes that the school boy
learned to write poetry.





Vacation took the rhetorician back to the north of Normandy. Now it
was shooting at Saint Julien l'Hospitalier, across fields, bogs,
and through the woods. From that time on he sealed his pact with
the earth, and those "deep and delicate roots" which attached him
to his native soil began to grow. It was of Normandy, broad, fresh
and virile, that he would presently demand his inspiration, fervent
and eager as a boy's love; it was in her that he would take refuge
when, weary of life, he would implore a truce, or when he simply
wished to work and revive his energies in old-time joys. It was at
this time that was born in him that voluptuous love of the sea,
which in later days could alone withdraw him from the world, calm
him, console him.





In 1870 he lived in the country, then he came to Paris to live;
for, the family fortunes having dwindled, he had to look for a
position. For several years he was a clerk in the Ministry of
Marine, where he turned over musty papers, in the uninteresting
company of the clerks of the admiralty.





Then he went into the department of Public Instruction, where
bureaucratic servility is less intolerable. The daily duties are
certainly scarcely more onerous and he had as chiefs, or
colleagues, Xavier Charmes and Leon Dierx, Henry Roujon and Rene
Billotte, but his office looked out on a beautiful melancholy
garden with immense plane trees around which black circles of crows
gathered in winter.





Maupassant made two divisions of his spare hours, one for boating,
and the other for literature. Every evening in spring, every free
day, he ran down to the river whose mysterious current veiled in
fog or sparkling in the sun called to him and bewitched him. In the
islands in the Seine between Chatou and Port-Marly, on the banks of
Sartrouville and Triel he was long noted among the population of
boatmen, who have now vanished, for his unwearying biceps, his
cynical gaiety of good-fellowship, his unfailing practical jokes,
his broad witticisms. Sometimes he would row with frantic speed,
free and joyous, through the glowing sunlight on the stream;
sometimes, he would wander along the coast, questioning the
sailors, chatting with the ravageurs, or junk gatherers, or
stretched at full length amid the irises and tansy he would lie for
hours watching the frail insects that play on the surface of the
stream, water spiders, or white butterflies, dragon flies, chasing
each other amid the willow leaves, or frogs asleep on the
lily-pads.





The rest of his life was taken up by his work. Without ever
becoming despondent, silent and persistent, he accumulated
manuscripts, poetry, criticisms, plays, romances and novels. Every
week he docilely submitted his work to the great Flaubert, the
childhood friend of his mother and his uncle Alfred Le Poittevin.
The master had consented to assist the young man, to reveal to him
the secrets that make chefs-d'oeuvre immortal. It was he who
compelled him to make copious research and to use direct
observation and who inculcated in him a horror of vulgarity and a
contempt for facility.





Maupassant himself tells us of those severe initiations in the Rue
Murillo, or in the tent at Croisset; he has recalled the implacable
didactics of his old master, his tender brutality, the paternal
advice of his generous and candid heart. For seven years Flaubert
slashed, pulverized, the awkward attempts of his pupil whose
success remained uncertain.





Suddenly, in a flight of spontaneous perfection, he wrote Boule de
Suif. His master's joy was great and overwhelming. He died two
months later.





Until the end Maupassant remained illuminated by the reflection of
the good, vanished giant, by that touching reflection that comes
from the dead to those souls they have so profoundly stirred. The
worship of Flaubert was a religion from which nothing could
distract him, neither work, nor glory, nor slow moving waves, nor
balmy nights.





At the end of his short life, while his mind was still clear: he
wrote to a friend: "I am always thinking of my poor Flaubert, and I
say to myself that I should like to die if I were sure that anyone
would think of me in the same manner."





During these long years of his novitiate Maupassant had entered the
social literary circles. He would remain silent, preoccupied; and
if anyone, astonished at his silence, asked him about his plans he
answered simply: "I am learning my trade." However, under the
pseudonym of Guy de Valmont, he had sent some articles to the
newspapers, and, later, with the approval and by the advice of
Flaubert, he published, in the "Republique des Lettres," poems
signed by his name.





These poems, overflowing with sensuality, where the hymn to the
Earth describes the transports of physical possession, where the
impatience of love expresses itself in loud melancholy appeals like
the calls of animals in the spring nights, are valuable chiefly
inasmuch as they reveal the creature of instinct, the fawn escaped
from his native forests, that Maupassant was in his early youth.
But they add nothing to his glory. They are the "rhymes of a prose
writer" as Jules Lemaitre said. To mould the expression of his
thought according to the strictest laws, and to "narrow it down" to
some extent, such was his aim. Following the example of one of his
comrades of Medan, being readily carried away by precision of style
and the rhythm of sentences, by the imperious rule of the ballad,
of the pantoum or the chant royal, Maupassant also desired to write
in metrical lines. However, he never liked this collection that he
often regretted having published. His encounters with prosody had
left him with that monotonous weariness that the horseman and the
fencer feel after a period in the riding school, or a bout with the
foils.





Such, in very broad lines, is the story of Maupassant's literary
apprenticeship.





The day following the publication of "Boule de Suif," his
reputation began to grow rapidly. The quality of his story was
unrivalled, but at the same time it must be acknowledged that there
were some who, for the sake of discussion, desired to place a young
reputation in opposition to the triumphant brutality of Zola.





From this time on, Maupassant, at the solicitation of the entire
press, set to work and wrote story after story. His talent, free
from all influences, his individuality, are not disputed for a
moment. With a quick step, steady and alert, he advanced to fame, a
fame of which he himself was not aware, but which was so universal,
that no contemporary author during his life ever experienced the
same. The "meteor" sent out its light and its rays were prolonged
without limit, in article after article, volume on volume.





He was now rich and famous . . . . He is esteemed all the more as
they believe him to be rich and happy. But they do not know that
this young fellow with the sunburnt face, thick neck and salient
muscles whom they invariably compare to a young bull at liberty,
and whose love affairs they whisper, is ill, very ill. At the very
moment that success came to him, the malady that never afterwards
left him came also, and, seated motionless at his side, gazed at
him with its threatening countenance. He suffered from terrible
headaches, followed by nights of insomnia. He had nervous attacks,
which he soothed with narcotics and anesthetics, which he used
freely. His sight, which had troubled him at intervals, became
affected, and a celebrated oculist spoke of abnormality, asymetry
of the pupils. The famous young man trembled in secret and was
haunted by all kinds of terrors.





The reader is charmed at the saneness of this revived art and yet,
here and there, he is surprised to discover, amid descriptions of
nature that are full of humanity, disquieting flights towards the
supernatural, distressing conjurations, veiled at first, of the
most commonplace, the most vertiginous shuddering fits of fear, as
old as the world and as eternal as the unknown. But, instead of
being alarmed, he thinks that the author must be gifted with
infallible intuition to follow out thus the taints in his
characters, even through their most dangerous mazes. The reader
does not know that these hallucinations which he describes so
minutely were experienced by Maupassant himself; he does not know
that the fear is in himself, the anguish of fear "which is not
caused by the presence of danger, or of inevitable death, but by
certain abnormal conditions, by certain mysterious influences in
presence of vague dangers," the "fear of fear, the dread of that
horrible sensation of incomprehensible terror."





How can one explain these physical sufferings and this morbid
distress that were known for some time to his intimates alone?
Alas! the explanation is only too simple. All his life, consciously
or unconsciously, Maupassant fought this malady, hidden as yet,
which was latent in him.





As his malady began to take a more definite form, he turned his
steps towards the south, only visiting Paris to see his physicians
and publishers. In the old port of Antibes beyond the causeway of
Cannes, his yacht, Bel Ami, which he cherished as a brother, lay at
anchor and awaited him. He took it to the white cities of the
Genoese Gulf, towards the palm trees of Hyeres, or the red bay
trees of Antheor.





After several tragic weeks in which, from instinct, he made a
desperate fight, on the 1st of January, 1892, he felt he was
hopelessly vanquished, and in a moment of supreme clearness of
intellect, like Gerard de Nerval, he attempted suicide. Less
fortunate than the author of Sylvia, he was unsuccessful. But his
mind, henceforth "indifferent to all unhappiness," had entered into
eternal darkness.





He was taken back to Paris and placed in Dr. Meuriot's sanatorium,
where, after eighteen months of mechanical existence, the "meteor"
quietly passed away.









TWO FRIENDS
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Besieged Paris was in the throes of famine. Even the sparrows on
the roofs and the rats in the sewers were growing scarce. People
were eating anything they could get.





As Monsieur Morissot, watchmaker by profession and idler for the
nonce, was strolling along the boulevard one bright January
morning, his hands in his trousers pockets and stomach empty, he
suddenly came face to face with an acquaintance—Monsieur Sauvage, a
fishing chum.





Before the war broke out Morissot had been in the habit, every
Sunday morning, of setting forth with a bamboo rod in his hand and
a tin box on his back. He took the Argenteuil train, got out at
Colombes, and walked thence to the Ile Marante. The moment he
arrived at this place of his dreams he began fishing, and fished
till nightfall.





Every Sunday he met in this very spot Monsieur Sauvage, a stout,
jolly, little man, a draper in the Rue Notre Dame de Lorette, and
also an ardent fisherman. They often spent half the day side by
side, rod in hand and feet dangling over the water, and a warm
friendship had sprung up between the two.





Some days they did not speak; at other times they chatted; but they
understood each other perfectly without the aid of words, having
similar tastes and feelings.





In the spring, about ten o'clock in the morning, when the early sun
caused a light mist to float on the water and gently warmed the
backs of the two enthusiastic anglers, Morissot would occasionally
remark to his neighbor:





"My, but it's pleasant here."





To which the other would reply:





"I can't imagine anything better!"





And these few words sufficed to make them understand and appreciate
each other.





In the autumn, toward the close of day, when the setting sun shed a
blood-red glow over the western sky, and the reflection of the
crimson clouds tinged the whole river with red, brought a glow to
the faces of the two friends, and gilded the trees, whose leaves
were already turning at the first chill touch of winter, Monsieur
Sauvage would sometimes smile at Morissot, and say:





"What a glorious spectacle!"





And Morissot would answer, without taking his eyes from his
float:





"This is much better than the boulevard, isn't it?"





As soon as they recognized each other they shook hands cordially,
affected at the thought of meeting under such changed
circumstances.





Monsieur Sauvage, with a sigh, murmured:





"These are sad times!"





Morissot shook his head mournfully.





"And such weather! This is the first fine day of the year."





The sky was, in fact, of a bright, cloudless blue.





They walked along, side by side, reflective and sad.





"And to think of the fishing!" said Morissot. "What good times we
used to have!"





"When shall we be able to fish again?" asked Monsieur
Sauvage.





They entered a small cafe and took an absinthe together, then
resumed their walk along the pavement.





Morissot stopped suddenly.





"Shall we have another absinthe?" he said.





"If you like," agreed Monsieur Sauvage.





And they entered another wine shop.





They were quite unsteady when they came out, owing to the effect of
the alcohol on their empty stomachs. It was a fine, mild day, and a
gentle breeze fanned their faces.





The fresh air completed the effect of the alcohol on Monsieur
Sauvage. He stopped suddenly, saying:





"Suppose we go there?"





"Where?"





"Fishing."





"But where?"





"Why, to the old place. The French outposts are close to Colombes.
I know Colonel Dumoulin, and we shall easily get leave to
pass."





Morissot trembled with desire.





"Very well. I agree."





And they separated, to fetch their rods and lines.





An hour later they were walking side by side on the-highroad.
Presently they reached the villa occupied by the colonel. He smiled
at their request, and granted it. They resumed their walk,
furnished with a password.





Soon they left the outposts behind them, made their way through
deserted Colombes, and found themselves on the outskirts of the
small vineyards which border the Seine. It was about eleven
o'clock.





Before them lay the village of Argenteuil, apparently lifeless. The
heights of Orgement and Sannois dominated the landscape. The great
plain, extending as far as Nanterre, was empty, quite empty-a waste
of dun-colored soil and bare cherry trees.





Monsieur Sauvage, pointing to the heights, murmured:





"The Prussians are up yonder!"





And the sight of the deserted country filled the two friends with
vague misgivings.





The Prussians! They had never seen them as yet, but they had felt
their presence in the neighborhood of Paris for months past—ruining
France, pillaging, massacring, starving them. And a kind of
superstitious terror mingled with the hatred they already felt
toward this unknown, victorious nation.





"Suppose we were to meet any of them?" said Morissot.





"We'd offer them some fish," replied Monsieur Sauvage, with that
Parisian light-heartedness which nothing can wholly quench.





Still, they hesitated to show themselves in the open country,
overawed by the utter silence which reigned around them.





At last Monsieur Sauvage said boldly:





"Come, we'll make a start; only let us be careful!"





And they made their way through one of the vineyards, bent double,
creeping along beneath the cover afforded by the vines, with eye
and ear alert.





A strip of bare ground remained to be crossed before they could
gain the river bank. They ran across this, and, as soon as they
were at the water's edge, concealed themselves among the dry
reeds.





Morissot placed his ear to the ground, to ascertain, if possible,
whether footsteps were coming their way. He heard nothing. They
seemed to be utterly alone.





Their confidence was restored, and they began to fish.





Before them the deserted Ile Marante hid them from the farther
shore. The little restaurant was closed, and looked as if it had
been deserted for years.





Monsieur Sauvage caught the first gudgeon, Monsieur Morissot the
second, and almost every moment one or other raised his line with a
little, glittering, silvery fish wriggling at the end; they were
having excellent sport.





They slipped their catch gently into a close-meshed bag lying at
their feet; they were filled with joy—the joy of once more
indulging in a pastime of which they had long been deprived.





The sun poured its rays on their backs; they no longer heard
anything or thought of anything. They ignored the rest of the
world; they were fishing.





But suddenly a rumbling sound, which seemed to come from the bowels
of the earth, shook the ground beneath them: the cannon were
resuming their thunder.





Morissot turned his head and could see toward the left, beyond the
banks of the river, the formidable outline of Mont-Valerien, from
whose summit arose a white puff of smoke.





The next instant a second puff followed the first, and in a few
moments a fresh detonation made the earth tremble.





Others followed, and minute by minute the mountain gave forth its
deadly breath and a white puff of smoke, which rose slowly into the
peaceful heaven and floated above the summit of the cliff.





Monsieur Sauvage shrugged his shoulders.





"They are at it again!" he said.





Morissot, who was anxiously watching his float bobbing up and down,
was suddenly seized with the angry impatience of a peaceful man
toward the madmen who were firing thus, and remarked
indignantly:





"What fools they are to kill one another like that!"





"They're worse than animals," replied Monsieur Sauvage.





And Morissot, who had just caught a bleak, declared:





"And to think that it will be just the same so long as there are
governments!"





"The Republic would not have declared war," interposed Monsieur
Sauvage.





Morissot interrupted him:





"Under a king we have foreign wars; under a republic we have civil
war."





And the two began placidly discussing political problems with the
sound common sense of peaceful, matter-of-fact citizens—agreeing on
one point: that they would never be free. And Mont-Valerien
thundered ceaselessly, demolishing the houses of the French with
its cannon balls, grinding lives of men to powder, destroying many
a dream, many a cherished hope, many a prospective happiness;
ruthlessly causing endless woe and suffering in the hearts of
wives, of daughters, of mothers, in other lands.





"Such is life!" declared Monsieur Sauvage.





"Say, rather, such is death!" replied Morissot, laughing.





But they suddenly trembled with alarm at the sound of footsteps
behind them, and, turning round, they perceived close at hand four
tall, bearded men, dressed after the manner of livery servants and
wearing flat caps on their heads. They were covering the two
anglers with their rifles.





The rods slipped from their owners' grasp and floated away down the
river.





In the space of a few seconds they were seized, bound, thrown into
a boat, and taken across to the Ile Marante.





And behind the house they had thought deserted were about a score
of German soldiers.





A shaggy-looking giant, who was bestriding a chair and smoking a
long clay pipe, addressed them in excellent French with the
words:





"Well, gentlemen, have you had good luck with your fishing?"





Then a soldier deposited at the officer's feet the bag full of
fish, which he had taken care to bring away. The Prussian
smiled.





"Not bad, I see. But we have something else to talk about. Listen
to me, and don't be alarmed:





"You must know that, in my eyes, you are two spies sent to
reconnoitre me and my movements. Naturally, I capture you and I
shoot you. You pretended to be fishing, the better to disguise your
real errand. You have fallen into my hands, and must take the
consequences. Such is war.





"But as you came here through the outposts you must have a password
for your return. Tell me that password and I will let you
go."





The two friends, pale as death, stood silently side by side, a
slight fluttering of the hands alone betraying their emotion.





"No one will ever know," continued the officer. "You will return
peacefully to your homes, and the secret will disappear with you.
If you refuse, it means death-instant death. Choose!"





They stood motionless, and did not open their lips.





The Prussian, perfectly calm, went on, with hand outstretched
toward the river:





"Just think that in five minutes you will be at the bottom of that
water. In five minutes! You have relations, I presume?"





Mont-Valerien still thundered.





The two fishermen remained silent. The German turned and gave an
order in his own language. Then he moved his chair a little way
off, that he might not be so near the prisoners, and a dozen men
stepped forward, rifle in hand, and took up a position, twenty
paces off.





"I give you one minute," said the officer; "not a second
longer."





Then he rose quickly, went over to the two Frenchmen, took Morissot
by the arm, led him a short distance off, and said in a low
voice:





"Quick! the password! Your friend will know nothing. I will pretend
to relent."





Morissot answered not a word.





Then the Prussian took Monsieur Sauvage aside in like manner, and
made him the same proposal.





Monsieur Sauvage made no reply.





Again they stood side by side.





The officer issued his orders; the soldiers raised their
rifles.





Then by chance Morissot's eyes fell on the bag full of gudgeon
lying in the grass a few feet from him.





A ray of sunlight made the still quivering fish glisten like
silver. And Morissot's heart sank. Despite his efforts at
self-control his eyes filled with tears.





"Good-by, Monsieur Sauvage," he faltered.





"Good-by, Monsieur Morissot," replied Sauvage.





They shook hands, trembling from head to foot with a dread beyond
their mastery.





The officer cried:





"Fire!"





The twelve shots were as one.





Monsieur Sauvage fell forward instantaneously. Morissot, being the
taller, swayed slightly and fell across his friend with face turned
skyward and blood oozing from a rent in the breast of his
coat.





The German issued fresh orders.





His men dispersed, and presently returned with ropes and large
stones, which they attached to the feet of the two friends; then
they carried them to the river bank.





Mont-Valerien, its summit now enshrouded in smoke, still continued
to thunder.





Two soldiers took Morissot by the head and the feet; two others did
the same with Sauvage. The bodies, swung lustily by strong hands,
were cast to a distance, and, describing a curve, fell feet
foremost into the stream.





The water splashed high, foamed, eddied, then grew calm; tiny waves
lapped the shore.





A few streaks of blood flecked the surface of the river.





The officer, calm throughout, remarked, with grim humor:





"It's the fishes' turn now!"





Then he retraced his way to the house.





Suddenly he caught sight of the net full of gudgeons, lying
forgotten in the grass. He picked it up, examined it, smiled, and
called:





"Wilhelm!"





A white-aproned soldier responded to the summons, and the Prussian,
tossing him the catch of the two murdered men, said:





"Have these fish fried for me at once, while they are still alive;
they'll make a tasty dish."





Then he resumed his pipe.







THE LANCER'S WIFE
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I

It was after Bourbaki's defeat in the east of France. The army,
broken up, decimated, and worn out, had been obliged to retreat
into Switzerland after that terrible campaign, and it was only its
short duration that saved a hundred and fifty thousand men from
certain death. Hunger, the terrible cold, forced marches in the
snow without boots, over bad mountain roads, had caused us
'francs-tireurs', especially, the greatest suffering, for we were
without tents, and almost without food, always in the van when we
were marching toward Belfort, and in the rear when returning by the
Jura. Of our little band that had numbered twelve hundred men on
the first of January, there remained only twenty-two pale, thin,
ragged wretches, when we at length succeeded in reaching Swiss
territory.





There we were safe, and could rest. Everybody knows what sympathy
was shown to the unfortunate French army, and how well it was cared
for. We all gained fresh life, and those who had been rich and
happy before the war declared that they had never experienced a
greater feeling of comfort than they did then. Just think. We
actually had something to eat every day, and could sleep every
night.





Meanwhile, the war continued in the east of France, which had been
excluded from the armistice. Besancon still kept the enemy in
check, and the latter had their revenge by ravaging Franche Comte.
Sometimes we heard that they had approached quite close to the
frontier, and we saw Swiss troops, who were to form a line of
observation between us and them, set out on their march.





That pained us in the end, and, as we regained health and strength,
the longing to fight took possession of us. It was disgraceful and
irritating to know that within two or three leagues of us the
Germans were victorious and insolent, to feel that we were
protected by our captivity, and to feel that on that account we
were powerless against them.





One day our captain took five or six of us aside, and spoke to us
about it, long and furiously. He was a fine fellow, that captain.
He had been a sublieutenant in the Zouaves, was tall and thin and
as hard as steel, and during the whole campaign he had cut out
their work for the Germans. He fretted in inactivity, and could not
accustom himself to the idea of being a prisoner and of doing
nothing.





"Confound it!" he said to us, "does it not pain you to know that
there is a number of uhlans within two hours of us? Does it not
almost drive you mad to know that those beggarly wretches are
walking about as masters in our mountains, when six determined men
might kill a whole spitful any day? I cannot endure it any longer,
and I must go there."





"But how can you manage it, captain?"





"How? It is not very difficult! Just as if we had not done a thing
or two within the last six months, and got out of woods that were
guarded by very different men from the Swiss. The day that you wish
to cross over into France, I will undertake to get you
there."





"That may be; but what shall we do in France without any
arms?"





"Without arms? We will get them over yonder, by Jove!"





"You are forgetting the treaty," another soldier said; "we shall
run the risk of doing the Swiss an injury, if Manteuffel learns
that they have allowed prisoners to return to France."





"Come," said the captain, "those are all bad reasons. I mean to go
and kill some Prussians; that is all I care about. If you do not
wish to do as I do, well and good; only say so at once. I can quite
well go by myself; I do not require anybody's company."





Naturally we all protested, and, as it was quite impossible to make
the captain alter his mind, we felt obliged to promise to go with
him. We liked him too much to leave him in the lurch, as he never
failed us in any extremity; and so the expedition was decided
on.





II

The captain had a plan of his own, that he had been cogitating over
for some time. A man in that part of the country whom he knew was
going to lend him a cart and six suits of peasants' clothes. We
could hide under some straw at the bottom of the wagon, which would
be loaded with Gruyere cheese, which he was supposed to be going to
sell in France. The captain told the sentinels that he was taking
two friends with him to protect his goods, in case any one should
try to rob him, which did not seem an extraordinary precaution. A
Swiss officer seemed to look at the wagon in a knowing manner, but
that was in order to impress his soldiers. In a word, neither
officers nor men could make it out.





"Get up," the captain said to the horses, as he cracked his whip,
while our three men quietly smoked their pipes. I was half
suffocated in my box, which only admitted the air through those
holes in front, and at the same time I was nearly frozen, for it
was terribly cold.





"Get up," the captain said again, and the wagon loaded with Gruyere
cheese entered France.





The Prussian lines were very badly guarded, as the enemy trusted to
the watchfulness of the Swiss. The sergeant spoke North German,
while our captain spoke the bad German of the Four Cantons, and so
they could not understand each other. The sergeant, however,
pretended to be very intelligent; and, in order to make us believe
that he understood us, they allowed us to continue our journey;
and, after travelling for seven hours, being continually stopped in
the same manner, we arrived at a small village of the Jura in
ruins, at nightfall.





What were we going to do? Our only arms were the captain's whip,
our uniforms our peasants' blouses, and our food the Gruyere
cheese. Our sole wealth consisted in our ammunition, packages of
cartridges which we had stowed away inside some of the large
cheeses. We had about a thousand of them, just two hundred each,
but we needed rifles, and they must be chassepots. Luckily,
however, the captain was a bold man of an inventive mind, and this
was the plan that he hit upon:





While three of us remained hidden in a cellar in the abandoned
village, he continued his journey as far as Besancon with the empty
wagon and one man. The town was invested, but one can always make
one's way into a town among the hills by crossing the tableland
till within about ten miles of the walls, and then following paths
and ravines on foot. They left their wagon at Omans, among the
Germans, and escaped out of it at night on foot; so as to gain the
heights which border the River Doubs; the next day they entered
Besancon, where there were plenty of chassepots. There were nearly
forty thousand of them left in the arsenal, and General Roland, a
brave marine, laughed at the captain's daring project, but let him
have six rifles and wished him "good luck." There he had also found
his wife, who had been through all the war with us before the
campaign in the East, and who had been only prevented by illness
from continuing with Bourbaki's army. She had recovered, however,
in spite of the cold, which was growing more and more intense, and
in spite of the numberless privations that awaited her, she
persisted in accompanying her husband. He was obliged to give way
to her, and they all three, the captain, his wife, and our comrade,
started on their expedition.





Going was nothing in comparison to returning. They were obliged to
travel by night, so as to avoid meeting anybody, as the possession
of six rifles would have made them liable to suspicion. But, in
spite of everything, a week after leaving us, the captain and his
two men were back with us again. The campaign was about to
begin.





III

The first night of his arrival he began it himself, and, under
pretext of examining the surrounding country, he went along the
high road.





I must tell you that the little village which served as our
fortress was a small collection of poor, badly built houses, which
had been deserted long before. It lay on a steep slope, which
terminated in a wooded plain. The country people sell the wood;
they send it down the slopes, which are called coulees, locally,
and which lead down to the plain, and there they stack it into
piles, which they sell thrice a year to the wood merchants. The
spot where this market is held in indicated by two small houses by
the side of the highroad, which serve for public houses. The
captain had gone down there by way of one of these coulees.





He had been gone about half an hour, and we were on the lookout at
the top of the ravine, when we heard a shot. The captain had
ordered us not to stir, and only to come to him when we heard him
blow his trumpet. It was made of a goat's horn, and could be heard
a league off; but it gave no sound, and, in spite of our cruel
anxiety, we were obliged to wait in silence, with our rifles by our
side.





It is nothing to go down these coulees; one just lets one's self
slide down; but it is more difficult to get up again; one has to
scramble up by catching hold of the hanging branches of the trees,
and sometimes on all fours, by sheer strength. A whole mortal hour
passed, and he did not come; nothing moved in the brushwood. The
captain's wife began to grow impatient. What could he be doing? Why
did he not call us? Did the shot that we had heard proceed from an
enemy, and had he killed or wounded our leader, her husband? They
did not know what to think, but I myself fancied either that he was
dead or that his enterprise was successful; and I was merely
anxious and curious to know what he had done.





Suddenly we heard the sound of his trumpet, and we were much
surprised that instead of coming from below, as we had expected, it
came from the village behind us. What did that mean? It was a
mystery to us, but the same idea struck us all, that he had been
killed, and that the Prussians were blowing the trumpet to draw us
into an ambush. We therefore returned to the cottage, keeping a
careful lookout with our fingers on the trigger, and hiding under
the branches; but his wife, in spite of our entreaties, rushed on,
leaping like a tigress. She thought that she had to avenge her
husband, and had fixed the bayonet to her rifle, and we lost sight
of her at the moment that we heard the trumpet again; and, a few
moments later, we heard her calling out to us:





"Come on! come on! He is alive! It is he!"





We hastened on, and saw the captain smoking his pipe at the
entrance of the village, but strangely enough, he was on
horseback.





"Ah! ah!" he said to us, "you see that there is something to be
done here. Here I am on horseback already; I knocked over an uhlan
yonder, and took his horse; I suppose they were guarding the wood,
but it was by drinking and swilling in clover. One of them, the
sentry at the door, had not time to see me before I gave him a
sugarplum in his stomach, and then, before the others could come
out, I jumped on the horse and was off like a shot. Eight or ten of
them followed me, I think; but I took the crossroads through the
woods. I have got scratched and torn a bit, but here I am, and now,
my good fellows, attention, and take care! Those brigands will not
rest until they have caught us, and we must receive them with rifle
bullets. Come along; let us take up our posts!"





We set out. One of us took up his position a good way from the
village on the crossroads; I was posted at the entrance of the main
street, where the road from the level country enters the village,
while the two others, the captain and his wife, were in the middle
of the village, near the church, whose tower-served for an
observatory and citadel.





We had not been in our places long before we heard a shot, followed
by another, and then two, then three. The first was evidently a
chassepot —one recognized it by the sharp report, which sounds like
the crack of a whip—while the other three came from the lancers'
carbines.





The captain was furious. He had given orders to the outpost to let
the enemy pass and merely to follow them at a distance if they
marched toward the village, and to join me when they had gone well
between the houses. Then they were to appear suddenly, take the
patrol between two fires, and not allow a single man to escape;
for, posted as we were, the six of us could have hemmed in ten
Prussians, if needful.





"That confounded Piedelot has roused them," the captain said, "and
they will not venture to come on blindfolded any longer. And then I
am quite sure that he has managed to get a shot into himself
somewhere or other, for we hear nothing of him. It serves him
right; why did he not obey orders?" And then, after a moment, he
grumbled in his beard: "After all I am sorry for the poor fellow;
he is so brave, and shoots so well!"





The captain was right in his conjectures. We waited until evening,
without seeing the uhlans; they had retreated after the first
attack; but unfortunately we had not seen Piedelot, either. Was he
dead or a prisoner? When night came, the captain proposed that we
should go out and look for him, and so the three of us started. At
the crossroads we found a broken rifle and some blood, while the
ground was trampled down; but we did not find either a wounded man
or a dead body, although we searched every thicket, and at midnight
we returned without having discovered anything of our unfortunate
comrade.





"It is very strange," the captain growled. "They must have killed
him and thrown him into the bushes somewhere; they cannot possibly
have taken him prisoner, as he would have called out for help. I
cannot understand it at all." Just as he said that, bright flames
shot up in the direction of the inn on the high road, which
illuminated the sky.





"Scoundrels! cowards!" he shouted. "I will bet that they have set
fire to the two houses on the marketplace, in order to have their
revenge, and then they will scuttle off without saying a word. They
will be satisfied with having killed a man and set fire to two
houses. All right. It shall not pass over like that. We must go for
them; they will not like to leave their illuminations in order to
fight."





"It would be a great stroke of luck if we could set Piedelot free
at the same time," some one said.





The five of us set off, full of rage and hope. In twenty minutes we
had got to the bottom of the coulee, and had not yet seen any one
when we were within a hundred yards of the inn. The fire was behind
the house, and all we saw of it was the reflection above the roof.
However, we were walking rather slowly, as we were afraid of an
ambush, when suddenly we heard Piedelot's well-known voice. It had
a strange sound, however; for it was at the same time—dull and
vibrating, stifled and clear, as if he were calling out as loud as
he could with a bit of rag stuffed into his mouth. He seemed to be
hoarse and gasping, and the unlucky fellow kept exclaiming: "Help!
Help!"





We sent all thoughts of prudence to the devil, and in two bounds we
were at the back of the inn, where a terrible sight met our
eyes.





IV

Piedelot was being burned alive. He was writhing in the midst of a
heap of fagots, tied to a stake, and the flames were licking him
with their burning tongues. When he saw us, his tongue seemed to
stick in his throat; he drooped his head, and seemed as if he were
going to die. It was only the affair of a moment to upset the
burning pile, to scatter the embers, and to cut the ropes that
fastened him.





Poor fellow! In what a terrible state we found him. The evening
before he had had his left arm broken, and it seemed as if he had
been badly beaten since then, for his whole body was covered with
wounds, bruises and blood. The flames had also begun their work on
him, and he had two large burns, one on his loins and the other on
his right thigh, and his beard and hair were scorched. Poor
Piedelot!





No one knows the terrible rage we felt at this sight! We would have
rushed headlong at a hundred thousand Prussians; our thirst for
vengeance was intense. But the cowards had run away, leaving their
crime behind them. Where could we find them now? Meanwhile,
however, the captain's wife was looking after Piedelot, and
dressing his wounds as best she could, while the captain himself
shook hands with him excitedly, and in a few minutes he came to
himself.





"Good-morning, captain; good-morning, all of you," he said. "Ah!
the scoundrels, the wretches! Why, twenty of them came to surprise
us."





"Twenty, do you say?"





"Yes; there was a whole band of them, and that is why I disobeyed
orders, captain, and fired on them, for they would have killed you
all, and I preferred to stop them. That frightened them, and they
did not venture to go farther than the crossroads. They were such
cowards. Four of them shot at me at twenty yards, as if I had been
a target, and then they slashed me with their swords. My arm was
broken, so that I could only use my bayonet with one hand."





"But why did you not call for help?"





"I took good care not to do that, for you would all have come; and
you would neither have been able to defend me nor yourselves, being
only five against twenty."





"You know that we should not have allowed you to have been taken,
poor old fellow."





"I preferred to die by myself, don't you see! I did not want to
bring you here, for it would have been a mere ambush."





"Well, we will not talk about it any more. Do you feel rather
easier?"





"No, I am suffocating. I know that I cannot live much longer. The
brutes! They tied me to a tree, and beat me till I was half dead,
and then they shook my broken arm; but I did not make a sound. I
would rather have bitten my tongue out than have called out before
them. Now I can tell what I am suffering and shed tears; it does
one good. Thank you, my kind friends."





"Poor Piedelot! But we will avenge you, you may be sure!"





"Yes, yes; I want you to do that. There is, in particular, a woman
among them who passes as the wife of the lancer whom the captain
killed yesterday. She is dressed like a lancer, and she tortured me
the most yesterday, and suggested burning me; and it was she who
set fire to the wood. Oh! the wretch, the brute! Ah! how I am
suffering! My loins, my arms!" and he fell back gasping and
exhausted, writhing in his terrible agony, while the captain's wife
wiped the perspiration from his forehead, and we all shed tears of
grief and rage, as if we had been children. I will not describe the
end to you; he died half an hour later, previously telling us in
what direction the enemy had gone. When he was dead we gave
ourselves time to bury him, and then we set out in pursuit of them,
with our hearts full of fury and hatred.





"We will throw ourselves on the whole Prussian army, if it be
necessary," the captain said; "but we will avenge Piedelot. We must
catch those scoundrels. Let us swear to die, rather than not to
find them; and if I am killed first, these are my orders: All the
prisoners that you take are to be shot immediately, and as for the
lancer's wife, she is to be tortured before she is put to
death."





"She must not be shot, because she is a woman," the captain's wife
said. "If you survive, I am sure that you would not shoot a woman.
Torturing her will be quite sufficient; but if you are killed in
this pursuit, I want one thing, and that is to fight with her; I
will kill her with my own hands, and the others can do what they
like with her if she kills me."





"We will outrage her! We will burn her! We will tear her to pieces!
Piedelot shall be avenged!





"An eye for an eye, a tooth for a tooth!"





V

The next morning we unexpectedly fell on an outpost of uhlans four
leagues away. Surprised by our sudden attack, they were not able to
mount their horses, nor even to defend themselves; and in a few
moments we had five prisoner, corresponding to our own number. The
captain questioned them, and from their answers we felt certain
that they were the same whom we had encountered the previous day.
Then a very curious operation took place. One of us was told off to
ascertain their sex, and nothing can describe our joy when we
discovered what we were seeking among them, the female executioner
who had tortured our friend.





The four others were shot on the spot, with their backs to us and
close to the muzzles of our rifles; and then we turned our
attention to the woman. What were we going to do with her? I must
acknowledge that we were all of us in favor of shooting her.
Hatred, and the wish to avenge Piedelot, had extinguished all pity
in us, and we had forgotten that we were going to shoot a woman,
but a woman reminded us of it, the captain's wife; at her
entreaties, therefore, we determined to keep her a prisoner.





The captain's poor wife was to be severely punished for this act of
clemency.





The next day we heard that the armistice had been extended to the
eastern part of France, and we had to put an end to our little
campaign. Two of us, who belonged to the neighborhood, returned
home, so there were only four of us, all told: the captain, his
wife, and two men. We belonged to Besancon, which was still being
besieged in spite of the armistice.





"Let us stop here," said the captain. "I cannot believe that the
war is going to end like this. The devil take it! Surely there are
men still left in France; and now is the time to prove what they
are made of. The spring is coming on, and the armistice is only a
trap laid for the Prussians. During the time that it lasts, a new
army will be raised, and some fine morning we shall fall upon them
again. We shall be ready, and we have a hostage—let us remain
here."





We fixed our quarters there. It was terribly cold, and we did not
go out much, and somebody had always to keep the female prisoner in
sight.





She was sullen, and never said anything, or else spoke of her
husband, whom the captain had killed. She looked at him continually
with fierce eyes, and we felt that she was tortured by a wild
longing for revenge. That seemed to us to be the most suitable
punishment for the terrible torments that she had made Piedelot
suffer, for impotent vengeance is such intense pain!





Alas! we who knew how to avenge our comrade ought to have thought
that this woman would know how to avenge her husband, and have been
on our guard. It is true that one of us kept watch every night, and
that at first we tied her by a long rope to the great oak bench
that was fastened to the wall. But, by and by, as she had never
tried to escape, in spite of her hatred for us, we relaxed our
extreme prudence, and allowed her to sleep somewhere else except on
the bench, and without being tied. What had we to fear? She was at
the end of the room, a man was on guard at the door, and between
her and the sentinel the captain's wife and two other men used to
lie. She was alone and unarmed against four, so there could be no
danger.





One night when we were asleep, and the captain was on guard, the
lancer's wife was lying more quietly in her corner than usual, and
she had even smiled for the first time since she had been our
prisoner during the evening. Suddenly, however, in the middle of
the night, we were all awakened by a terrible cry. We got up,
groping about, and at once stumbled over a furious couple who were
rolling about and fighting on the ground. It was the captain and
the lancer's wife. We threw ourselves on them, and separated them
in a moment. She was shouting and laughing, and he seemed to have
the death rattle. All this took place in the dark. Two of us held
her, and when a light was struck a terrible sight met our eyes. The
captain was lying on the floor in a pool of blood, with an enormous
gash in his throat, and his sword bayonet, that had been taken from
his rifle, was sticking in the red, gaping wound. A few minutes
afterward he died, without having been able to utter a word.





His wife did not shed a tear. Her eyes were dry, her throat was
contracted, and she looked at the lancer's wife steadfastly, and
with a calm ferocity that inspired fear.





"This woman belongs to me," she said to us suddenly. "You swore to
me not a week ago to let me kill her as I chose, if she killed my
husband; and you must keep your oath. You must fasten her securely
to the fireplace, upright against the back of it, and then you can
go where you like, but far from here. I will take my revenge on her
myself. Leave the captain's body, and we three, he, she and I, will
remain here."





We obeyed, and went away. She promised to write to us to Geneva, as
we were returning thither.





VI

Two days later I received the following letter, dated the day after
we had left, that had been written at an inn on the high
road:





"MY FRIEND: I am writing to you, according to my promise. For the
moment I am at the inn, where I have just handed my prisoner over
to a Prussian officer.





"I must tell you, my friend, that this poor woman has left two
children in Germany. She had followed her husband, whom she adored,
as she did not wish him to be exposed to the risks of war by
himself, and as her children were with their grandparents. I have
learned all this since yesterday, and it has turned my ideas of
vengeance into more humane feelings. At the very moment when I felt
pleasure in insulting this woman, and in threatening her with the
most fearful torments, in recalling Piedelot, who had been burned
alive, and in threatening her with a similar death, she looked at
me coldly, and said:





"'What have you got to reproach me with, Frenchwoman? You think
that you will do right in avenging your husband's death, is not
that so?'





"'Yes,' I replied.





"'Very well, then; in killing him, I did what you are going to do
in burning me. I avenged my husband, for your husband killed
him.'





"'Well,' I replied, 'as you approve of this vengeance, prepare to
endure it.'





"'I do not fear it.'





"And in fact she did not seem to have lost courage. Her face was
calm, and she looked at me without trembling, while I brought wood
and dried leaves together, and feverishly threw on to them the
powder from some cartridges, which was to make her funeral pile the
more cruel.





"I hesitated in my thoughts of persecution for a moment. But the
captain was there, pale and covered with blood, and he seemed to be
looking at me with his large, glassy eyes, and I applied myself to
my work again after kissing his pale lips. Suddenly, however, on
raising my head, I saw that she was crying, and I felt rather
surprised.





"'So you are frightened?' I said to her.





"'No, but when I saw you kiss your husband, I thought of mine, of
all whom I love.'





"She continued to sob, but stopping suddenly, she said to me in
broken words and in a low voice:





"'Have you any children?'





"A shiver rare over me, for I guessed that this poor woman had
some. She asked me to look in a pocketbook which was in her bosom,
and in it I saw two photographs of quite young children, a boy and
a girl, with those kind, gentle, chubby faces that German children
have. In it there were also two locks of light hair and a letter in
a large, childish hand, and beginning with German words which
meant:





"'My dear little mother.





"'I could not restrain my tears, my dear friend, and so I untied
her, and without venturing to look at the face of my poor dead
husband, who was not to be avenged, I went with her as far as the
inn. She is free; I have just left her, and she kissed me with
tears. I am going upstairs to my husband; come as soon as possible,
my dear friend, to look for our two bodies.'"





I set off with all speed, and when I arrived there was a Prussian
patrol at the cottage; and when I asked what it all meant, I was
told that there was a captain of francs-tireurs and his wife
inside, both dead. I gave their names; they saw that I knew them,
and I begged to be allowed to arrange their funeral.





"Somebody has already undertaken it," was the reply. "Go in if you
wish to, as you know them. You can settle about their funeral with
their friend."





I went in. The captain and his wife were lying side by side on a
bed, and were covered by a sheet. I raised it, and saw that the
woman had inflicted a similar wound in her throat to that from
which her husband had died.





At the side of the bed there sat, watching and weeping, the woman
who had been mentioned to me as their best friend. It was the
lancer's wife.
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